
Please Note:  These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held October 20, 2020 at 7:00 p.m. in the Reed 
Intermediate School Library. 
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
D. Delia, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    T. Vadas  
D. Leidlein          3  Staff 
J. Vouros                 1  Press   

 R. Harriman-Stites          
 D. Zukowski  
  
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:07 p.m. and stated it was being recorded. Mr. Delia, 
Mrs. Leidlein and Mr. Vouros joined remotely. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that two very special individuals were being celebrated tonight and we are 
lucky to have them as members of our school community.  Dawn Eagelson is Paraeducator of 
the Year from Sandy Hook School.  Dr. Gombos stated Dawn was an exceptional human being 
and has been a part of the Newtown school community for many years with eight at Sandy 
Hook School.  She is kind, loving, and the most optimistic person she’s ever met.     
 
Dr. Rodrigue spoke about Teacher of the Year Janice Gabriel who has a genuine commitment 
to students, staff and leaders at Newtown High School where she teaches English, theater arts, 
and started the Unified Theater Arts Program.  Janice also is the auditorium manager and 
supports the Board of Education with technology, 
 
Dr. Longobucco said it was an honor to speak about Janice.  She cares about everyone in her 
path and she leads by example.  She spent hundreds of hours helping with graduation as the 
class of 2020 advisor.  Her colleagues said she puts in more hours than anyone and students 
stay she is a mentor and a friend.   
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of October 6, 2020 and the correspondence report. Mr. Cruson seconded. 
Mrs. Ku removed the minutes of October 6, 2020 to the end of the meeting.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Item 5 - Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Ku reported that the CABE Equity and Diversity Inclusion Committee met last 
week and provided a quiz on equity and diversity in the United States. The CABE Board of 
Directors met last week.  There will be no convention this year because of the virus.  The Board 
of Finance meeting continues to review the CIP and non-lapsing account.  Our board self-
evaluation is November 10 in person.  Paul Lundquist forwarded a legal opinion regarding the 
education non-lapsing account and suggested we forward it to our Board attorney for review.  
We were also asked to attend the Legislative Council meeting tomorrow night.  The regulations 
for the non-lapsing account were reviewed by our legal counsel and she sent it to the Board for 
their information.  She clarified the discussion of voting at meetings.  Policy 9325.1 indicates  
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any Board member can explain their vote which should happen before the vote is taken or we 
run the risk of continuing the discussion after the vote which is against Robert’s Rules. 
 
Mr. Delia read through the non-lapsing fund policy and imagined the Policy Committee and the 
CIP/Finance/Facilities Committee would revisit it again. The letter from the attorney says the 
Legislative Council makes the final decision and not the Board of Finance and asked if we were 
going to do anything regarding the previous surplus we have. That means the protocol was not 
followed.  There’s about 180 days for that decision to be made and the Legislative Council is the 
body going to decide.  The Board of Finance just makes the recommendation.     
 
Mrs. Ku would follow up on the question on the protocol. 
Mr. Delia wants to know if we have to do something differently in moving forward with the non-
lapsing fund.   
 
Ms. Zukowski was not clear that it’s settled yet.  We asked our attorney specifically about 
notwithstanding language in the general statutes and he said the Charter did not apply.  We 
have to go through our attorney and have the two attorneys agree. 
 
Superintendent’s Report:  Dr. Rodrigue said we are preparing for our November 3 professional 
development on diversity and equity.  Members from the CT Center for School Change and  
Dr. Derrick Gay will speak and hold an afternoon discussion with school and town leaders.  
Also, there is an article in The Bee about Talk Saves Lives which is a suicide prevention 
program.  We did a PSA which was shared with the Board. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites reported the Policy Committee met last week and discussed the racial 
harassment policy which is on the on the agenda.  We are continuing with personnel policies 
including one on nepotism. 
 
Mr. Vouros reported the Curriculum and Instruction Committee met regarding the Grade 5 
Language Arts curriculum on the agenda tonight.  Also discussed were the devices provided for 
students in the elementary and Reed schools.  Anne Uberti is planning a student curriculum and 
instruction advisory council to increase student voice regarding curriculum and instruction.  The 
hope is to launch this in November.   
 
Mr. Delia noted that Mrs. Vadas did a wonderful job at the CIP Committee Meeting.  We 
discussed the CIP and how to move forward as well as COVID expenses.  We are getting 
credits for investments in clean energy.  Also discussed was waste water related to COVID.        
We did a walk-through of Hawley School with Mr. Adriani and Debbie Leidlein and discussed 
the challenges for that project.  We talked about the Hawley project’s timing which is moving 
along well.   
 
Ms. Zukowski attended the middle school PTA meeting last week.  The Installation of the Ben’s 
Bells mural should be finished tomorrow and the October book fair is virtual with proceeds for 
the library media center.  Fundraising for PTA activities has started with a shoe drive.  A big 
concern is that lack of face-to-face interaction with parents has led to a decline in PTA 
members.   
 
Mr. Delia asked how students were doing. 
Dr. Correia said our students were doing very well, are happy to be in school, and are working 
hard.  He commends all of the parents in Newtown regarding safety protocols.  There has not  
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been one discipline issue that involved safety.  Teachers are working to engage students in a 
safe manner.   
Student Representatives Report: 
Mr. Jerfy reported that the majority of students were excited about coming back to school but 
some are concerned about the increase in Covid cases and are not fond of the new schedule.  
Regarding transitions for Cohort D students to come back, he thinks it will go smoothly.  
Sanitization in school is going well. 
 
Ms. Clure said the SAT scores were released last Thursday and juniors took the PSAT last 
Wednesday.  We are half way through the fall sports season but disappointed to not see as 
many fans at the games.  Unified soccer had their first game yesterday with Bethel.  NHS band 
and guard had senior recognition night last week.  Clubs are looking for more members.   
 
Financial Report: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report for the 
month ending September 30, 2020.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
Mrs. Vadas presented the report. We are experiencing stress in the sub accounts due to 
expenses from the Covid virus but expect relief from funds which will become available through 
the Corona Relief Grant and the town’s Capital Non-recurring Fund.  The virtual net metering 
project will provide a cost savings for energy.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Presentations  
Mrs. Uberti introduced Carla Tischio who led the curriculum writing team at Reed.  Dr. Correia 
provided the team with a lot of support and time and also contributed to the curriculum.   
 
Dr. Correia said this curriculum would not be possible without Anne Uberti and her knowledge 
and support.  
Mrs. Tischio presented the curriculum and noted that Peggy Kennedy and Jacky McMahon also 
worked on it.   
 
Mr. Delia thought it was awesome and that they also included communication and email.  He 
asked if they had all of the tools they needed for this curriculum in our current situation.   
Mrs. Tischio said did because last year they tried different apps to use.  
 
Ms. Zukowski asked how they would determine the success level of the program. 
Mrs. Tischio stated that the assessment will determine if we’re successful.   
Dr. Correia said this curriculum is challenging us as teachers in noticing what students are doing 
and what we want to see.   
Mrs. Ku thanked them.   
 
Item 7 – Old Business 
COVID-19 Update: 
Dr. Rodrigue reported one positive case in the high school but this is to be expected.  We are 
planning to bring grades 7-12 students back November 2.  We sent a survey to families to 
determine the percentage of students returning to in-person and those remaining remotely.  We 
are close to 75 to 80% returning at the high school and 86% to the middle school.  Close to 45% 
will use bus transportation.  Her weekly call to the DPH and State Health Department was very 
positive today.  They emphasized that students are not rapid spreaders of infection.  Parents in 
our community have been completely compliant and have put that emphasis onto their children.  
Wearing masks and washing hands is important.  We are less than 1% in Newtown but cases  
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are expected.  She thanked the community and staff for supporting students.  She is working 
with Whitsons food service where there will be loses because students aren’t getting their 
normal lunches.  The high school is not on the National Lunch Program but we will most likely 
go back to that.  The free lunch is only reimbursable if a school is on the National Lunch 
Program so we have been subsidizing free lunch for high school students.  Free lunch is being 
extended for the remainder of the year and she hoped the high school students will be okay with 
the box lunches. 
 
Mr. Cruson was disappointed to hear the decision around distance learning for absences.  His 
understanding was that this was for all absences in an attempt to not have other illnesses in 
school.  For a student to miss one day and the parents having to say the child will be out for 
additional days in order to be able to utilize distance learning will result in more parents sending 
their child to school who are sick with more minor things. He thought there were ways to work 
around that. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said the addendum by the State is clear regarding attendance.  When students 
changed to attending full time, it was becoming difficult for teachers because there were 
students unprepared so they were upset online.  Parents didn’t know.  We have to look at the 
instructional side and what is good for students.  If a parent calls in by 10 a.m. the teachers 
have time to be sure the student has the device at home and they can send work to them.  
Parents she spoke to understood.  Some educators don’t have remote learners anymore so that 
leaves very few students working remotely so teachers would have to set up for those.  24 
hours is fair to our teachers and parents. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein understands the concerns with the educators but it is difficult at times.  Did the 
nurses talk about the fact if students are home they should really be resting? 
Dr. Rodrigue said if a student is ill the teachers will give them work but rest time is a piece of 
this too.  Nurses are having that conversation too. 
 
Mrs. Ku said the State is providing the rapid test and thought we could utilize the school-based 
health center.  She asked if we could use those rapid tests. 
Dr. Rodrigue said in Connecticut they hope to get over a million tests.  We will look at being one 
of the pilot schools and are looking into that.  She has to apply and will look into that for staff 
and students. 
 
BOE Budget Assumptions and Priorities: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the BOE Budget Assumptions 
and Priorities for 2021-2022.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
 
Mrs. Ku reviewed the revised document and indicated changes she made to #4 under 
assumptions and added #8 based on their discussion which addresses racism and bias. 
In the Priorities she changed the wording in #2 and for #3 added addressing maintenance of 
buildings, grounds and vehicles.  She added wording in item #6 based adequate funding on a 
five-year average difference to the budget.  #8 addresses what we had in our resolution.  #9 and 
#10 are new. 
 
Mr. Cruson suggested changing “vehicles” to “equipment” in Priority #3.  In #7 he wanted to add 
wording to show continued consistency to be sure we want to continue the practices in place.   
 
Ms. Zukowski referred to Priority #6 and asked if we were just talking about a catch all 
contingency line or would it be part of the contingency line for special education.  The resolution  
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said anything not spent would go into the non-lapsing fund for special education.  She was 
concerned it might be better to have a run of the mill contingency for this year until we work out 
with other boards the way we will handle our special education year to year.  Last budget 
season members of Board of Education said to get rid of the contingency.  This could cause 
disruptions to our discussions with other boards. 
Mrs. Ku didn’t think it was legal to just put in a contingency for the entire budget and will check 
on it. 
Ms. Zukowski said Dan Rosenthal recommended the Board of Education have a contingency. 
 
Mrs. Ku said this was meant to be specifically for special education.  
Mrs. Harriman-Stites was not in support of making it a general contingency.  We worked hard to 
have a special education contingency line in our budget.  Her focus is what’s best for students 
and feels strongly that we keep this item as a priority in our budget.  She likes that it includes 
the average of five years and supports making it clear for special education. 
 
Ms. Zukowski agreed but wants to put in $400,000 or what the amount happens to be just for 
special education.  She is concerned about the automatic movement of the money to our non-
lapsing fund may make people want to remove it from our budget.  We don’t want to let anything 
influence this line item. This priority doesn’t need to change, but be sure there are no 
misunderstandings about what we want to do going forward. 
 
Vote with proposed changes:  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – New Business 
First Read of Policy 5145.42: 
Dr. Rodrigue referred to the District Compliance Coordinator as a position to work with students 
and families.  Currently we have a position for someone who works with the Sandy Hook 
families.  We need the right person for this position to be a strong liaison to address issues. This 
should be a full-time position. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said there was also language about yearly protocols in identifying 
instances of bullying, harassment and racism.   
 
Mr. Delia asked if we have one person in the position, what happens if something occurs in two 
schools at the same time.  Why wouldn’t it just go to the school counselors then the assistant 
principal and up the chain in the schools because they know the students? 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said this person would work with the counselors and principals and the students 
and staff.  We are not excluding the counselors but those issues don’t usually get resolved just 
working with the school staff.     
 
Mr. Delia said this is a very important topic and was concerned if we create this position will it 
properly address instances where it needs to be addressed.  We have a protocol now and 
asked where that person would be placed.  There might be instances the school counselor can 
handle. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue sees this is more of someone working with students, the leadership team and even 
central office.  The coordinator would work side by side with staff.  In the PEAC meetings some 
parents felt uncomfortable going to the administration again and looked for someone who wasn’t 
biased.   
Dr. Ku asked if this was for this year or next year. 
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Dr. Rodrigue said we have to see how long it takes to create this position and there is clarity 
around it.  There was something in the regulations we need to fix which talks about discipline. 
This person will not be a disciplinarian. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said a lot of procedural work is in the regulations.  She would want this 
person to look at the regulation and make changes where needed.   
Ms. Zukowski asked if the Board could make changes to the regulations. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the Board doesn’t approve regulations but if there were substantive 
changes to the regulations, the Policy Committee would review them and then bring them to the 
Board.   
 
Ms. Zukowski referred to the policy and asked if it would be racial harassment if there was 
preferential treatment based on race such as someone giving a student extra supplies because 
they have a different skin color.  As written it indicates that preferential treatment could be 
considered racial harassment.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked her to submit her language suggestions to the Policy Committee. 
 
Mr. Delia said that treating anyone differently based on race is the definition and people have 
different perceptions of good or bad.  We have to be careful on how we word things. He likes 
the general wording. 
Ms. Zukowski noted that the word harassment is typically is considered negative.  She also 
referred to reporting incidents through the Anonymous Alerts app and asked why it was starting 
with ninth grade students instead of those in seventh grade.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue said it was meant for students in grades 9-12 because they have more access to 
cell phones.  We want the younger students to go to a trusted adult first. 
 
Ms. Zukowski noted that in Dr. Rodrigue’s summary she wanted to make sure in the policy that 
the Board would get updates on these incidents which is in the equity and diversity policy that 
states there will be a summary of the overall diversity goals and asked if the details of the policy 
will be included.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the Board will get the details on racial harassment so those the goals 
are in the policy.   We can include a line in this policy if she would like to submit language to the 
policy committee.   
Mrs. Ku said the purpose of the committees is so we don’t do all the work at the Board level. 
 
CABE Delegate Assembly:  
Mrs. Ku said the CABE Delegate Assembly is where CABE provides information on how they 
set the legislative agenda.  We are all welcomed to participate but we only get one vote.  She is 
planning on going and would appreciate being named in the motion. 
 
MOTION:  Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education appoint Dr. Michelle Ku as delegate to 
the 2020 CABE Delegate Assembly on November 19, 2020.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion 
passes unanimously. 
 
Minutes of October 6, 2020: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of October 6, 2020.  
Mr. Cruson seconded. 
MOTION: Ms. Zukowski moved to change the $400,000 on page 4, second paragraph to  
$4 million (2020 dollars). Mr. Cruson seconded. 
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Vote: 5 ayes, 2 abstained (Mrs. Leidlein, Mr. Vouros) Motion passes. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Zukowski moved to change the wording “offered language in the previous 
meeting” on page 7, fourth paragraph from the bottom, to “offered language in her email to the 
policy committee for its prior meeting.”  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded. 
Ms. Zukowski stated that in the video she wanted to speak to her comments but it did not say 
where those comments came from.  The comments weren’t made in the previous board meeting 
but were in an email sent to the Policy Committee. 
Mrs. Ku watched the video which says she offered the language in her comments but there was 
no mention of when. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites understood the intent of her comments at the Board meeting but we can’t 
be in a practice to adjust minutes to reflect what you meant to say.   
 
Mrs. Ku noted that regarding making corrections to minutes, a lot of time is spent on reviewing 
the video to get comments but we are not meant to copy all that’s said at a meeting.  We want 
precision but it means a lot more time is spent on minutes than should be. 
Mr. Delia agreed and appreciated Mrs. Ku’s comment. 
 
Vote: 1 aye, 4 opposed (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Delia, Mr. Cruson, Mrs. Harriman-Stites) 2 abstained  
(Mrs. Leidlein, Mr. Vouros) Motion fails 
Motion to approve the minutes: 5 ayes, 2 abstained (Mrs. Leidlein, Mr. Vouros) Motion passes. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Item 10 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:50 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ______________________________________ 
                            Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
               Secretary 
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